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1
PURPOSE

1.1
To inform Committee of the current situation in relation to activities on a piece of land between Myerscough Smithy Road and the A59 in Mellor Brook, as concerns about the current and possible future uses of this land have been raised by a number of Borough Councillors.  A plan showing the land in question is appended to this report.

1.2
Relevance to the Council’s ambitions and priorities:

· Council Ambitions – Effective planning enforcement will assist the Council to protect and enhance the existing environmental quality of our area.

· Community Objectives – Effective planning enforcement will contribute to the quality of the environment.  

· Corporate Priorities – Effective planning enforcement will promote the Council’s priority of conserving the countryside.

· Other Considerations – None.

2
ISSUES

2.1
A number of storage containers and a small timber building have been placed on this land by a private individual, and it is also being used for the grazing of a number of horses.

2.2
The individual has made a claim to the Land Registry for adverse possession of the land claiming that he has been in possession of the land since 1991.  However, Blackburn with Darwen and Preston Councils have objected to the Land Registry against this claim, as they consider the land to be owned jointly by those two Councils.

2.3
As it presently stands, it is not considered that there is any expediency for any planning enforcement action in respect of the use of the land or the structures upon it.  In view of the ongoing ownership dispute, if such action was to be instigated, it would appear to be necessary for any Enforcement Notices to be served not only upon the private individual, but also upon Blackburn with Darwen and Preston Councils.

2.4
In the event that the two Councils are successful in their claim of ownership then, as owners of the land, they would enforce against any illegal occupation or use of their property and no planning enforcement by this Council would be necessary.

2.5
However, it is accepted that, with regards to planning enforcement, Ribble Valley Borough Council is the responsible Authority and it is necessary to ensure that any unauthorised uses of the land or buildings upon it do not become lawful through the passage of time.

2.6
The Planning Officers and the Enforcement Officer will therefore continue to monitor the site and will establish and retain contact with Blackburn with Darwen and Preston Councils in order that we are kept fully informed in respect of the ongoing ownership dispute.

2.7
Should it be concluded that the private individual is the lawful owner of the land, or if any further development takes place on the land, the Council will reconsider its position on the expediency of enforcement action.

3
RECOMMENDED THAT COMMITTEE
3.1
 Note the content of this report. 

DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT SERVICES

For further information please ask for Colin Sharpe, extension 4500.
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